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This annual report outlines the work that has taken place in the 2015 - 16 year, as well as 

outlining our work plan for the coming year 2016 - 17 
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The Benchmarking Tool 

The Benchmarking tool was a product that started out in the Reviewing Involvement Structures project 

group. This had input from many different groups and covers a lot of CQUINs from previous years, ensuring 

that the good work that went into meeting these targets doesn’t get lost. It covers 10 key areas (including 

areas that were initially identified as priorities for services) and has standards for each one.  
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Service In-Reach 

We attend each services community/involvement meeting on a quarterly basis as identified in the work 

plan. Some services have put us on their mailing list to send us regular minutes for meetings that we don’t 

attend so we can still keep up to speed with any particular issues that we might be able to support with. 

We don’t come with anything on our agenda apart from to offer support or advice on any issues that may 

arise, and to be able to put services in touch with each other where this may be helpful. We let everyone 

know that there are meetings held in Wakefield at Sandal around specific topics and also that if anyone 

would like to contribute towards the newsletters then they are very welcome. Sometimes specific pieces of 

work arise from these meetings that may lead to some service specific workshops that we are asked to 

support with.  

The Benchmarking Tool is another area that we support services with and have been to a number of 

services to do specific workshops on areas of the benchmarking tool. 

 

Yorkshire and Humber Involvement Groups 

There are a number of regional groups that we facilitate within the Yorkshire and Humber Network. This 

year we have been focusing mainly on the CQUIN groups and the Yorkshire and Humber Network meeting. 

This was the second year of this CQUIN meeting group and at the beginning of the year we saw attendance 

at some of the CQUIN groups drop.  

There were still a fair few services represented but sometimes only 1 member of staff from each service 

and very few service users. We put some thought into why this might be. We knew from asking about 

everyone’s priorities that the CQUIN groups were high up on peoples list, and that everyone was keen for 

them to continue; however this didn’t seem to be translating into attendance at the groups. There were 3 

CQUIN groups this year and only 2 the year before when attendance had been better and we thought 

maybe we were having them too often for people to be able to get to in terms of capacity and work load. 

We consulted a number of services about whether to combine the topics into 1 longer meeting, to reduce 

the frequency, or change the time or format.  

The consensus seemed to be that it wouldn’t work to combine them as different staff and service users 

often would lead on a particular area and if they were all in one meeting then that would make things 

difficult. The time didn’t seem to be a problem either so we decided to change the frequency of the 

meetings to once a quarter rather than every 2 months. The CQUIN’s are reported on quarterly as well so 

then they would fit with the schedule better. This proved to be the right decision as attendance improved 
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from both staff and service users. These meetings are still generally smaller than the Network Group with 

around 20 – 30 people attending, however there is good representation from the majority of the 16 

services in the network.  

 

Supporting Carer Involvement CQUIN Group 

The second year of this CQUIN group went well and the bulletins are still used to send out all the 

information to services so that they can share this amongst the service users and staff. We looked at 

developing evaluation tools, how to support carers on a regional level and used a Snakes and Ladders 

approach to ask everyone what barriers (snakes) they have been coming up against and what they have 

achieved (ladders) over the course of the CQUIN.  

Some of the issues we looked at were around: How to share information regarding confidentiality with 

carers, how to improve carer involvement in governance, how to improve attendance at carer events and 

how to open up wards to carers. Information from all of the group work can be found in more detail in the 

Carers Bulletins. 

We heard about the Humber Centre’s Carers Forum, and Cheswold Park’s Carers meal and the Carers and 

wellbeing day at Bradley Woodlands, as well as examples of other services of tools they have developed 

such as the evaluation tool that Waterloo Manor were developing for their Carers Forum. All of this 

information was added to the Carers Bulletins. The last Carer’s CQUIN we asked everyone to do some 

group work around the journey they have made over the course of the 2 year CQUIN and how culture has 

shifted using an exercise we called from Land’s End to John O’Groats. We also had a presentation from 

TEWV about the changes they have made over the course of the CQUIN and heard from one of their carers 

about her experience which was really interesting and everyone found this useful.  
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Collaborative Risk Assessment CQUIN Group 

The Risk Assessment CQUIN group was also into its second year. We started by breaking down the CQUIN 

requirements as some found this confusing. We did some work around how to evidence that risk 

assessments have been done in collaboration, and how to really make this meaningful for service users. 

We looked at audit and evaluation tools that different services were using or developing. We used the 6 

Thinking Hats Model to come up with some solutions to the barriers that people were coming up against 

and this was useful to think about a range of different issues and support services to share learning and 

ideas with each other. We used the Snakes and Ladders exercise to identify barriers and achievements, and 

also the From Land’s End to John O’Groats exercise to look at each services journey over the course of the 

2 year CQUIN and to look at how culture has changed over that time.  

All of this information was captured over the year in the Risk Bulletins that are sent out to ensure that 

everyone can benefit from the information and work that has taken place in the CQUIN Groups. We also 

had some group work facilitated by Moorlands View looking at “how to measure service user involvement 

in risk assessment” which was great to have another service facilitate a section of the meeting and 

something we are keen to encourage other services to do in the future as well as giving presentations.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



6 

 

Smoking Cessation CQUIN Group 

The Smoking Cessation CQUIN was a new one for this year and one that has been very difficult for many 

people; both staff and service users within services, and also for people who have attended the CQUIN 

meetings. This is a CQUIN that has affected many people and where most see the CQUIN’s as improving 

things for the better in terms of what service users want; this was viewed by many as very restrictive, 

removing choice, and as being imposed on them. Also all the services who attended the meetings were at 

different stages as they had different dates for when they were going smoke free. In some ways this was a 

good thing as there was an opportunity for services to learn from others who were further ahead, however 

it also at times served to highlight the feeling of unfairness in some respects. Saying that a lot of really 

good and productive work came out of these meetings and people started to pull together and support 

each other in a really helpful way.  

We had a presentation from Amber Lodge about how they have approached it, and they brought along 

some smoking cessation tools. We also did some group work around developing person centred care plans 

that were led by service users and that were really personal to them around their plan and the support 

they would require when stopping smoking.  

We also looked at a number of different issues that services were coming up against such as: how to 

overcome/reduce staff and service user anxiety, how to manage transitions between smoking/non-

smoking services, how to manage Section 17, how to prevent boredom and occupy time and how to 

increase motivation. We used the 6 Thinking Hats model to think collaboratively and creatively about these 

issues and this can all be found in the Smoking Cessation Bulletins that were sent out throughout the year.  
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Yorkshire and Humber Network Meeting 

The focus of the Yorkshire and Humber Network as a whole is for all 

 the services in the region to support each other, to share best practice and information, to work 

collaboratively on projects and to ensure that work is not unnecessarily duplicated. Therefore the main 

focus of the quarterly Yorkshire and Humber Network meeting is for services to come and share best 

practice through presentations and workshop style groups.  

The Yorkshire and Humber Network continues to meet quarterly. There is now a regular agenda that 

consists of a number of presentations that have a particular theme each time from an area of the 

Benchmarking Tool. These are followed by some group work, and then the meeting finishes with the 

Round Robin over lunch with commissioners also giving an update. There is often a lot to fit into these 

meetings and we discussed at the last meeting extending it and changing the time so that we can get more 

onto the agenda. This was agreed - so for the year ahead the meetings will now be from 11 – 3. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This year we have had a number of different themes. We had a meeting with the theme of Involvement 

Meetings where we heard from Moorlands View about their patients Recovery and Outcomes meetings 

within the hospital, and also from Wathwood about their Patients Forum.  

We had another meeting looking at The Whole Dining Experience where we heard from Wathwood about 

their Section 17 restaurant and also from Newton Lodge about benchmarking their dining experience.  
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We had another meeting looking at Risk Assessment where we heard from Waterloo Manor about their 

“Risky Business” group and also from Cheswold Park about how they have used the Benchmarking Tool to 

look at Collaborative Risk Assessment.  

The latest meeting had the theme of Meaningful Activity and we heard from Humber Centre about their 

apprenticeship scheme within the hospital, as well as from Cheswold Park about some of their activities 

such as Cheswold’s got Talent. We also heard from Amber Lodge about their mobile phone policy and how 

service users now have access to mobile phones on the unit.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Yorkshire and Humber Newsletters 

We send out a Newsletter following each of the Network meetings with all the group work information, 

the presentations and also anything that we get sent from service users or staff in terms of articles, poetry, 

art work, or anything else that people want to share in the Newsletter. Here are some examples of the 

wonderful things we have been sent over the last year.  
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Least Restrictive Practice 

We recently held our first meeting around Least Restrictive Practice as it was identified by everyone as an 

area where they would like to do some more focussed work in Yorkshire and Humber. We looked at it 

briefly at one of the Yorkshire and Humber Network meetings and it was felt that it needed a dedicated 

meeting on its own to look at it in more detail. The initial meeting looked at defining Restrictive Practice, at 

how it should be used if at all and how we can reduce the use of it. This group will continue to meet once a 

quarter. All the information from the meeting can be found in the Bulletin. This group will continue to 

meet quarterly and support the CQUIN over the coming year.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Events 

We presented a Symposium at the International Association of Forensic Mental Health Services (IAFMHS) 

Conference in Manchester in June 2015 on Yorkshire and Humber work past and present.  
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Yorkshire and Humber Conference. 

We have been keen to hold a conference in Yorkshire and Humber for a couple of years now – many 

conferences take place in the midlands or down south and this makes it difficult for many service users to 

attend due to the amount of travelling time that this involves. Yorkshire and Humber have also been at the 

forefront of Involvement in secure services with many initiatives originating in this region that have 

subsequently become national CQUIN’s. We wanted to hold a conference to celebrate all of this great work 

and to enable as many service users from this region to attend.  

We were very lucky to have Alpha hospitals offer to fund this conference last year and we started planning 

the conference for May 2016. Alpha hospitals in the meantime were taken over by Cygnet hospitals and 

again we were very lucky that Cygnet were happy to continue to fund this conference. It will take place on 

the 24th May and will celebrate a decade of Involvement in secure services in Yorkshire and Humber, and 

will be open to all the services in the Yorkshire and Humber Network. Everyone will be invited to 

contribute and share best practice at the event.  
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Recovery and Outcomes Groups 

We attend and support Ian Callaghan with the Yorkshire and Humber Recovery and Outcomes group and 

anything that arises from this – and ensure that any information from Yorkshire and Humber is fed into this 

process and the Recovery and Outcomes steering group.  

 

 

 

 

 

Personal Professional Development 

We attended some training last year on Edward de Bono’s 6 Thinking Hats. We found this really useful and 

informative as a way of thinking differently and creatively within the groups that we facilitate. This has 

helped us to work slightly differently within the groups and think more creatively together around problem 

solving and planning. We also recently attended another Edward de Bono course in Lateral Thinking that 

we plan to use in future groups. Jo also recently attended a course on Laughter Yoga that enables her to 

lead Laughter Yoga sessions and she hopes to use it in groups and at the Conference to inspire creativity 

and motivation for successful thinking! 
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Annual Report Group Work 

At the last Yorkshire and Humber Network meeting we asked everyone to do some group work and write 

down all the things that they have found useful over the year so that we could add everyone’s thoughts 

into this annual report. Here are some of the things that everyone wanted to share: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Sharing ideas. Working collaboratively, meeting 

with other services. Friendly atmosphere. 

Learning new things. Putting things into 

perspective, making improvements. Patient’s 

success stories. Feeling supported. A chance to 

be hears. Nice to see Holly and Jo for other 

service users to meet them during community 

meetings. Nice to be part of it, to see positive 

ideas develop and continue to improve. Up to 

date information on CQUIN’s so we know what 

to work towards. Know where we stand as a 

service. Learnt something about Recovery 

Colleges.  

 

Yumber in review – Carer 

Involvement, Least Restrictive 

Practice – why? Benchmarking 

tool, Smoking Cessation, 

Collaborative Risk Assessment, 

Networking, Good laugh and fun  

Clarity, Supporting each other, 

sharing ideas, sandwiches, MDT 

standards, meeting new people, 

Retro Biscuits, Best Practice. 

 

Interesting, keeps you informed about what 

is going on in the area. Learning about other 

people’s experiences and views. Feedback is 

given in to wards/units through 

involvement meetings. The meetings are 

educational. Opportunity to make new 

friends and meet old faces. Sharing ideas, 

being involved/ developing CQUIN’s. Variety 

of beverages, and the introduction of 

biscuits and cake in the CQUIN meetings. 

Impressed with the Marks and Spencer 

sandwiches. Having the opportunity to 

problem solve and discuss ideas. Inviting 

and friendly, feels like a big family. Lots of 

good memories. Moving forward. 

 

Sharing good practice, chance to be passionate about 

making hospitals better, positive things happening at the 

hospital, planning together with other services, patients 

having choices, helping making decisions about how 

hospitals run, visiting other services, feeling involved and 

valued, sharing individual experiences patients and staff, 

building and maintaining relationships “haven’t met patient 

for 8 years”, making our services more open, sharing good 

points, smoking/sharing policy, can do approach, patients 

doing presentations, building confidence and presentation 

skills.  
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Thank you 

We hope you have enjoyed reading our annual report and that it accurately summarises our work so far.  

We would welcome any feedback on our work plan for the coming year and if anything seems to be 

missing then we can add things as necessary. 

As discussed the benchmarking tool can be expanded and developed as appropriate and we see this as a 

continuing piece of work with scope for future development including future CQUIN areas. We hope that 

services will find it a useful place to continue to think about some of the involvement structures within 

their services, and it could be useful to form the basis for individual services involvement strategies. We 

are keen to support services to celebrate their hard work and achievements, of which there are many, and 

for services to learn from each other in the process. 

We welcome your input and suggestions on any aspect of our work so far and plans going forward and look 

forward to continuing to work with you all in Yorkshire and Humber. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Holly and Jo 

Yorkshire and Humber Involvement Leads 

March 2016 
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